Memorandum of Understanding

BA in Sociology
College of Liberal Arts
December 2016
This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the Department of Sociology, the College of Liberal Arts, and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review.  It describes the goals to be achieved, and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU to achieve these goals, during the next program review cycle.  Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the biennial report.

The Department of Sociology offers a BA and an MA in Sociology. The MA program was in operation for only three academic years before the department requested suspension of admissions. The short duration of the program did not provide enough data or information to conduct program review. Accordingly, the UPRC review covered the BA program. The period of the previous program review was 2005, with an MOU executed in 2006.
Strengths of the department identified in the current review include a strong faculty modeling the teacher-scholar for students; a new hybrid advising system, taking advantage of email and online opportunities; a curriculum with requirements for the major that meet or exceed departments at comparable institutions; and exceptional mentorship of its students, especially in various programs such as Metropolitan and Policy Studies (MAPS), its internal Honors Program, and its longstanding internship program. The department experienced significant enrollment growth in the BA during the review period; the major is highly subscribed. As confirmed by the external review report, “By far, the greatest strength of the Sociology Department is their excellence in teaching and mentorship.” (p. 3).
Several important issues were identified in the program review. While the department has engaged in assessment, it has not conducted direct assessment of all of its Program Learning Outcomes. 
The 6-year graduation rate for first-time freshmen Sociology majors averaged 42.83% over the past five years, as compared to 47.14% for the College of Liberal Arts and 57.59% for the university. On other measures, such as transfer graduation rates and average time and units to degree, the department performs above college and university rates.

A final issue identified was departmental communication regarding department protocols. 
It is therefore agreed that:

1. The department will explore ways to increase first-time freshman graduation rates.

2. The department will update its curriculum map, develop a multi-year assessment plan that includes general education assessment, and report progress, findings and changes according to the biennial assessment schedule. The department will work to ensure that all program and course student learning outcomes are stated in active terms that inform students and faculty of what is expected of students to demonstrate their learning. The department will consider ways to expand assessment inquiry beyond SOC 355, to eventually examine all the program-level student learning outcomes. 
3. The department will develop a plan to mentor new faculty.

4. The department will continue to work on revising its constitution.
5. The department will work with the college to locate sufficient classroom space to schedule all its courses, including labs and large lecture courses, with the goal of maximizing seats available and shorten time to degree.
6. The program will provide a biennial update on progress made towards the actions agreed to in this MOU, to be submitted in conjunction with its biennial assessment report and leading to the next self-study to be submitted in June 2021.
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